Preliminary report on the results from a survey of chemistry graduate students on rotations and advising committees:

Background info

In June 2004, a survey on rotations and advising committees was sent to graduate students in the CU Department of Chemistry and Biochemistry through a departmental graduate student listserv. Responses were collected by e-mail over a period of two weeks. 

The survey was developed by the CU CID leadership team immediately following a convening of CID program staff and other participating chemistry departments.  At this meeting, there was much heartfelt discussion about the difficulties first-year graduate students face when choosing an advisor/research group and the isolation students in later years often face having to depend on a single advisor/mentor. A number of chemistry departments have tried to address these problems by having rotations programs, in which first-years rotate through a number of research groups, and advising committees, made up of faculty members likely to sit on a student’s dissertation committee, who meet with students annually or bi-annually for progress reports. A rotations program gives students hands-on experience working in different groups, helping students make an informed decision about choosing an advisor. An advising committee reduces a student’s dependence on a single advisor, makes accessible a number of possible mentors, and gives a student important feedback about progress towards the Ph.D. Depending on how rotations programs and advising committees are set up, they may have additional benefits and/or detriments to those involved. It is certainly worth investigating how students who do rotations or have advising committees feel about them, and whether other students might want these opportunities too. 

Currently, the Biochemistry division at CU has a formal rotations program for first-years and advising committees for students in their 2nd year, starting with the orals exam. Up to 3 students from the Physical division each year are recipients of the Optical Sciences and Engineering Program (OSEP) grant which requires 3 rotations in the first year. In 2003, a group of students in the Physical and Analytical divisions at CU started a mini-rotations program called the Shadowing Program. Participation of first-years in the Shadowing Program has been high (50-75% in the two years of its existence), however this program doesn’t allow sufficient time for students to obtain hands-on research experience as in the formal rotations programs mentioned above. 

After much spirited debate about advising committees at faculty meetings in the past year, many department faculty spoke out in support of advising committees, but only the Analytical division came up with a formal plan to implement them effective this year. There has been no formal discussion in the department about extending rotations to divisions other than Biochemistry.
General survey info

Number respondents = 72

Response rate* = ~36% 

*There were approximately 200 students in our program on the date this survey was administered. It is not clear, however, if all students are on the departmental graduate student listserv. 

Students were asked the following questions:

Q1. Do you think you would have (or have) benefited from doing rotations through a few different research groups before joining one?

Q2. Would you support a rotation program for first years, considering the added responsibilities you may face as an advanced student in your group?

Q3. Would you (or do you) benefit from having an advising committee meet with you annually, post-orals, to provide feedback on your progress?

Students were also asked to indicate their division, year and gender and whether they wanted their response to remain confidential. We did not see any significant trends along gender lines (the gender of the respondents was split roughly 50/50) and these results are not included here.

Nearly all respondents shared their personal thoughts and concerns about rotations and advising committees. These responses give a more nuanced and complete picture of how students feel than can be conveyed by a graph, but are too numerous to include here.  We have graphed responses based on the following rules:  (1) only explicit statements of support or rejection are coded as YES and NO responses, respectively and (2) responses that included no explicit statement of support or rejection are coded as MAYBE, eg.:
Not sure about this because I am not there yet, but I think that it seems like a good way to keep all of your thoughts up to date, and to help map out what still needs to be done.†
                             †Response to Q3 from a 1st year, Inorganic student

P[hysical]-chemists don't have time for full rotations.  The classes are just too demanding. Having opportunities to check out a bunch of labs without having to actually do any work in them would be a great idea.  Something like [the Shadowing Program] but with more people involved.‡                                        
                                           ‡Response to Q1 from a 1st year, Physical student
All but one of the responses coded as MAYBE were generally positive about the idea of rotations and advising committees, just concerned about how these programs would be implemented. Since these respondents are all open or somewhat open to these programs, we have grouped YES and MAYBE responses to evaluate some of our results.

Survey questions and results

Figure 1. Q1: Do you think you would have (or have) benefited from doing rotations through a few different research groups before joining one?
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Figure 2. Q2: Would you support a rotation program for first years, considering the added responsibilities you may face as an advanced student in your group?
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Figure 3. Q3: Would you (or do you) benefit from having an advising committee meet with you annually, post-orals, to provide feedback on your progress?
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Figure 4. Responses to Q1 (Rotations) and Q3 (Advising committees), from students who have done rotations and/or have advising committees (the total number of respondents is indicated on each bar).
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Figure 5. Breakdown by division of YES and MAYBE responses (grouped together) to Q1 (Rotations) and Q3 (Advising committees).*
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*The total number of YES and MAYBE responses is indicated on each bar.
Figure 6. Breakdown, by current year in our program, of YES and MAYBE responses (grouped together) to Q1 (Rotations) and Q3 (Advising committees).*
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*The total number of YES and MAYBE responses is indicated on each bar.
Conclusions

An overwhelming majority of respondents to our survey believe they have or would have benefited from a rotations program in their first-year (Figure 1). Even more said they would support a rotations program despite the added responsibilities of helping new students (Figure 2). While the number of NO responses remains around 14% for all three questions, students were less certain whether they would benefit from advising committees as seen in the relatively high number of MAYBE responses to this question (Figure 3). All of the Biochemistry respondents, who meet with advising committees starting in their second year, believe that they do or will benefit from the feedback these committees provide (Figure 4). 

While there are some differences by division (Figure 5), over 50% of respondents in each division are open to rotations and advising committees. Tellingly, all 20 of the students who did rotations, in Biochemistry and through OSEP, said that they benefited from doing rotations (Figure 4).
The breakdown of results by year (Figure 6) shows that respondents in their 1st-3rd years are very supportive (≥ 86% YES and MAYBE responses) of having both rotations and advising committees. More advanced students were less likely to respond to our survey and it is difficult to interpret the results from students in their 4th-7th years. The handful of students in their 6th and 7th year who responded are unanimous in their support of advising committees, while students in the 4th and 5th year were mixed.
Students in divisions other than Biochemistry expressed a number of concerns about how rotations and advising committees would work. The CID leadership team is in the process of preparing a more extensive report on this survey, including detailed descriptions and categorization of the responses.  

Our Biochemistry division has working models of very successful rotations and advising committee programs. We hope the CU administration and department faculty will take into consideration the high degree of student support for these programs and the disadvantages the department might face by not offering our students these types of opportunities. 

